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AGM, inquiry into the future of hospice care in Wales and spotlight on 
Advance Care Planning 

 

Cofnodion | Minutes 
 

Yn bresennol | Attendance 
Mark Isherwood MS Will Davies (Rhys ab Owen MS) 

Emily Hearne (David Rees MS)  

 
Fay Morley, Paul Sartori Hospice at Home Emma Saysell, St David’s Hospice Care 

Dominic Carter, Hospice UK Catrin Glyn, Carers Trust Wales 

Matthew Brindley, Hospice UK Tina Ahang, Together for Short Lives 

Tracy Jones, Tŷ Hafan Laura Hugman, Paul Sartori Hospice at Home 

Miranda McGinn, City Hospice Prof. Mark Taubert 

Ellen Greer, St Kentigern Hospice Mary Mitchell 

John Moss, Compassionate Cymru Gethin Rhys, Cytûn Churches Together in Wales 

Grant Usmar, Hospice of the Valleys Huw Owen, Ty Gobaith/Ty Hafan 

Jenny-Anne Bishop OBE, Unique Transgender 
Network 

Liz Booyse, City Hospice 

 

Ymddiheuriadau | Apologies 
Altaf Hussain MS Jane Dodds MS 

 

 

Welcome from the Chair, Minutes from the previous meeting and matters arising 
 

Mark welcomed everybody to the meeting, in particular the guest speakers. 

   

Minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed by Tracy Jones and seconded Liz Booyse.  

 

Mark updated members on progress against actions: 

 

• Wrote to the Minister for Social Justice, Minister for Health and Social Services and the 
National Programme Board for Palliative and End of Life care asking what Welsh 



  

   
 

Government is doing to improve care for trans and gender diverse people and sharing 
the Hospice UK report ‘I Just Want to be Me’. 

 

• Followed up on recommendations from last inquiry and wrote to Health Education and 
Improvement Wales and Social Care Wales asking how their 10 year workforce 
strategy will address the future staffing requirements and education and training needs 
of all those working across palliative and end of life care. Will also shortly be writing to 
all Health Boards in Wales to ask them to respond to the recommendations in the 
inquiry report. 

 

• Disappointingly, despite numerous attempts, the Association of Directors of Social 
Services have not meaningfully engaged with either the CPG or the children’s hospices 
to discuss improving partnership work on access to short breaks for children with life-
limiting conditions and their families. Plan to write to their president to raise concerns 
regarding this lack of engagement.  

 

• Have sent the CPG inquiry report into experiences of palliative and end-of-life care in 
the community during the pandemic to the UK Covid-19 Inquiry and remain in contact 
with Anna-Louise Marsh-Rees from Covid-19 Bereaved Families for Justice Cymru 
regarding submitting evidence to module 3 of the UK inquiry and to the new Senedd 
Covid-19 Committee.     

 

Ongoing and arising actions 
Date Action Status 

13th July CPG to write to the Minister for Health and Social Services 
regarding challenges Welsh hospices are facing 

Ongoing  

13th July CPG to work with Hospice UK to better understand variations in 
statutory hospice funding across the UK and within Wales 

Ongoing 

27th April CPG to explore how they can help provide evidence on Welsh 
palliative and end of life care experiences for module 3 of the UK 
Covid-19 Inquiry and the new Senedd Covid-19 inquiry Committee 
(send CPG inquiry report to new committee via Altaf Hussain MS)  

Ongoing 

26th Jan  Share CPG inquiry report with Health Boards Ongoing 

27th Oct Write to the President of the Association of Directors of Social 
Services Cymru on improving family access to respite. 

Ongoing 

 

 

Annual General Meeting 
 

Mark Isherwood noted some of the highlights of the CPGs work over the last year:  

 

• Published CPG inquiry report into experiences of palliative and end-of-life care in the 
community during the pandemic resulting in full Senedd debate with 9 members from all 
the main parties participating and Welsh Government accepting the key 
recommendations in the report. 



  

   
 

• CPG continues to be an active and inclusive forum bringing together people with lived 
experience, clinical and community expertise, and policy and research knowledge to 
improve palliative and end of life care in Wales  

• The CPG has kept hospice, palliative and end of life care issues on the agenda writing 
regularly to and engaging with Welsh Government, UK Government, UK COVID-19 
Inquiry, Health Boards, and various government bodies advocating for policy and 
funding solutions to support and develop a more sustainable sector and address 
inequalities.      

• Secured the inclusion of hospice staff in the Canopi mental health support service for 
NHS and social care workers (they were previously not eligible) through CPG contact 
with its Director. 

 

Mark Isherwood MS stepped down as Chair.   

Liz Booyse nominated Mark Isherwood to be re-elected to Chair and was seconded by Tracy 
Jones and Matthew Brindley.   

Mark Isherwood was duly elected as Chair of the CPG on Hospice and Palliative Care for 
2023/24.   

  

Matthew Brindley stepped down as Secretary. Mark Isherwood nominated Matthew Brindley on 
behalf of Hospice UK to provide Secretariat. Seconded by Liz Booyse and Natash Wynne.  

Matthew Brindley elected as Secretary for 2023/24. 

 

CPG inquiry into the future of hospice care in Wales: Challenges facing hospice 
services: 
 

Rachel Jones, Associate Director Wales, Marie Curie presented to the group on the 
services Marie Curie deliver across Wales and some of the pressures and challenges they are 
currently facing. She highlighted the reduced capacity they have due to staffing and financial 
pressures.  

 

Marie Curie are aligned to Agenda for Change pay scales and the huge increases to wage bills 
are not necessarily being passed on by Welsh Government and Health Boards. So far only two 
Health Boards have confirmed uplifts to their services, despite WG writing to advise them to do 
so, reflecting the lack of consistency in funding arrangements across different Health Boards. 

 

Rachel gave an example of funding negotiations with one Health Board who said there’s no 
money and suggested stopping the contract at 9 months, which would result in those receiving 
care and support from Marie Curie being dropped as well.  

 

There is a lack of understanding and recognition within Government of what hospices do and 
the how they contribute to wider health and social care services. Needs to be a real change in 
how WG view and value hospices to fully recognise and value them as essential partners in 
delivering palliative and end of life care to people in Wales.   

 

SLIDES BELOW    



  

   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Andy Goldsmith, CEO of Ty Gobaith/Hope House Children’s Hospices and Tracy Jones, 
Director of Family Wellbeing and Outreach Services with Ty Hafan summarised the latest 
data on trends in prevalence and complexity for children in Wales requiring palliative care and 
outlined some of challenges hospices face delivering this care. 

 



  

   
 

Tracy and Andy talked about the challenges delivering services to meet a small local need 
across large areas of Wales where hospices are often the only source of support for children 
and their families. Cost of travel continues to be a real challenge for families alongside out of 
hours support and partnership work with increasingly overstretched children’s community 
nursing teams. Despite these challenges children’s hospices continue to play a key role 
providing care closer to home, with all community hospice nurses in Wales being charitably 
funded. 

 

They highlighted the need for a sustained increase in paediatric nurses and community nursing 
services which can only be met in partnership with Health Boards and Welsh Government. 
Hospices need to be treated as equal partners in this process and there is need for a Wales 
wide plan to recruit in paediatric care. 

 

SLIDES BELOW 

 

  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



  

   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Grant Usmar highlighted that the challenges Rachel described are being experienced by 
many hospices in Wales. He asked Andy and Tracy if there was nervousness among nurses to 
leave the NHS for hospices? 

 

Andy said that the reality is that there just aren’t the staff out there and Tracy said that nurses 
can pick and choose jobs at the moment. 

 

Dom Carter asked how the children’s hospices are planning to meet the population need 
identified in the prevalence study?   

 

Andy highlighted that not all the 3655 babies and children identified in the study will need or 
want hospice services at any given time and that their focus is on looking at who is currently 
being missed by children’s hospices services. Tracy said that a key means of addressing 
inequalities in access to care is looking at how nurses can be embedded in local communities 
to better understand and meet local need.  

 

Mark Isherwood described how there was lower awareness and access to services among 
non-white communities and Andy agreed that they don’t currently fully understand the reasons 
why non-white people have lower engagement with services and that this is a key focus of their 
work. 

 

Mark Isherwood asked what Hospice UK is doing to better understand variations in statutory 
hospice funding across the UK and within Wales and said he would like to look at this in more 
detail. 

 

Matthew Brindley said Hospice UK will be publishing an updated Hospice Accounts report in 
the coming months which would provide up-to-date data on hospice statutory funding across 
the UK and within Wales. Dom Carter described a finance benchmarking survey currently 
being conducted by Hospice UK which could also help better understand the breakdown of 
charitable and statutory funding for hospices. 

 

Liz Booyse, Chair of Hospices Cymru thanked Rachel, Tracy and Andy for sharing their 
experiences and described the wider challenges facing Hospices Cymru members and the 
work they are doing engaging Welsh Government to address this. She welcomed the Health 
Minister’s commitment to strengthen specialist palliative care and the recognition that these 
services are ‘absolutely crucial’.  



  

   
 

 

Hospices Cymru members are committed to being efficient and provide exceptional value for 
money to the wider health and social care system with only a third of their costs being met by 
statutory funding, and the remainder coming from the support of communities, who fundraise, 
make donations and shop in charity stores. 

   

However, the harsh reality is that due to the economic crisis, and the challenging staff 
recruitment and retention market, the majority of hospices will make significant losses this year 
and will report large deficits. In the short term, some will meet these additional costs through 
cutting services, pausing development programmes, and others will utilise their reserves. This 
is not sustainable.  

 

Phase 3 funding review is critical in helping address these short and medium term challenges 
and it is essential that the Health Minister meets her commitments to consider inflationary 
uplifts, staff retention, the agenda for change costs and the duration of service level 
agreements.  

 

 

Spotlight on Advance Care Planning 
 

Mark Isherwood reminded members that the last CPG inquiry recommended that Welsh 
Government should, as a matter of urgency, develop an electronic patient record with Advance 
and Future Care preferences and decisions and welcomed the opportunity to revisit this issue.   

 

Laura Hugman and Fay Morley from Paul Sartori Hospice at Home presented to the CPG on 
their experience delivering a nurse led advance and future care planning service in 
Pembrokeshire and some of the challenges this service faces. They emphasised the 
importance of having in person conversations alongside completing ACP forms and the key 
role trained nurses play in delivering this.   

 

SLIDES BELOW 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



  

   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



  

   
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Mark Isherwood thanked Prof. Mark Taubert for agreeing to present on progress developing 
national Advance and Future Care resources at the next meeting of the CPG and apologised 
for the meeting running over time. 

 

Jenny-Anne Bishop OBE from the Unique Transgender Network described some of the 
challenges trans and gender diverse people face ensuring medical records and other 
documentation are inclusive of trans and gender diverse identities, including Advance Care 
Plans and letters of last wishes. She asked Laura and Fay for their experience of including 
trans and gender diverse people in ACP? 

 

Fay said their system only allows them to log people as male or female but they always 
respect and treat people how they individually want to be treated.  

 

Mary Mitchell described her experience of ACP and highlighted the key role it can make for 
people with dementia. 
 

 

AOB 
 

Dates for future meetings will be circulated when confirmed by Mark’s office.  


